
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

EVA MARIA CABANA,                )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 84-2011
                                 )
BUSCH ENTERTAINMENT              )
CORPORATION,                     )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, K. N. Ayers, held a public hearing in the above-
styled case on August 2, 1984, at Tampa, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Eva Maria Cabana, pro se
                      Post Office Box 2062
                      Lutz, Florida  33549

     For Respondent:  Nathan Conley, Esquire
                      4054 Lindell Boulevard
                      St. Louis, Missouri  63108

     By Petition for Relief received May 25, 1984, at the Florida Human
Relations Commission, Eva Maria Cabana, Petitioner, contests the determination
of no cause to believe the Petitioner was discriminated against because of age,
by Busch Entertainment Corporation, Respondent.  As grounds therefor Petitioner
alleges simply that no employees over 40 were hired by Respondent between
October, 1982, and January, 1983.

     At the hearing Petitioner testified in her own behalf and called her
husband as a witness, Respondent called two witnesses, and nine exhibits were
entered into evidence.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner saw an ad in a Tampa newspaper for waitresses at Festhaus
and assumed that to be at Busch Gardens.  Respondent placed no advertisements
for waitresses in a Tampa paper.  There is another Festhaus operated in Tampa.

     2.  On October 11, 1982, Petitioner, a 45-year-old female, filled out an
application for employment at Busch Gardens, Tampa.  She applied for a job as
waitress at Festhaus as a permanent employee.  Respondent employs no waitresses
at Festhaus because that restaurant operates cafeteria style.



     3.  On or about November 8, 1982, Petitioner sent a card to Busch Gardens
employment office changing her application to say she was open for any position
at Busch Gardens.  She was then placed in a category that would be considered
for a position in the food service department.

     4.  Around December 1, 1982, Petitioner went to Busch Gardens employment
office to inquire why she had not been employed.  At this visit she talked to
Frank Lopez, Employment Manager at Busch Gardens who invited Petitioner into his
office when told she wanted to speak to him.  In response to his inquiry
Petitioner told Lopez she had applied for a permanent position.  Lopez told
Petitioner they had no permanent positions open at the time and inquired what
she meant by asking for an open position.  She responded that she was interested
in any job available and asked in what type positions Respondent used employees.
The list he recited to her included merchandising and Petitioner told him she
would be interested in merchandising.  When told by Lopez that they would be
hiring soon for seasonal employees for eight to ten days, Petitioner responded
that she was not interested in part-time employment, only full-time employment.

     5.  Petitioner returned to Busch Gardens on January 31, 1983, at which time
she spoke to Julie Waugh, personnel representative at Busch Gardens.  At this
time Respondent was interviewing for winter seasonal employment.  Petitioner
told Waugh she was available for full-time work and could work Saturdays but
preferred not to work on Sundays but could if necessary.  When told the job was
seasonal, Petitioner stated she did not want seasonal work unless she could be
guaranteed work at the end of the season.

     6.  During the period October, 1982, and January, 1984, 15 permanent
employees were hired by Respondent.  In calendar years 1982 and 1983 Respondent
employed 72 permanent positions, of which 20 were over 40 years old.  During the
period between October 11, 1982, and January, 1983, Respondent hired only two
permanent employees at Busch Gardens, one a promotion manager and the other a
fiberglass technician.  Petitioner was not qualified for either of these
positions.

     7.  The vast majority of employees hired by Respondent are hired during the
Christmas, Easter, and summer seasons.  Since schools are out during these
periods, most of the employees are students whose school schedules mesh with the
availability of jobs with Respondent.

     8.  No evidence of specific discrimination practices by Respondent was
shown.  A large majority of Respondent's employees are seasonal and these
seasonal employees are predominantly of student age.  However, Respondent has
recruited at a meeting of the Retired Teachers Association and the American
Association of Retired People.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     9.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     10.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful employment
practice to refuse to hire any individual because of such individual's age.

     11.  In a discrimination case the Petitioner has the initial burden of
establishing a prima facie case of discrimination.  If Petitioner succeeds in
proving the prima facie case, the burden shifts to the Respondent to articulate
some legitimate reason for the Petitioner's rejection.  Should the Respondent



carry this burden, Petitioner must then have the opportunity to prove, by a
preponderance of the evidence, that the legitimate reasons offered by the
Respondent were not its true reasons, but were a pretext for discrimination.
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 253, 101 S.Ct.
1089, 1093, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

     12.  To establish the prima facie case Petitioner must present facts which
"raises an inference of discrimination only because we presume these acts, if
otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on the consideration of
impermissible factors." Id. at 450 U.S. 254.  The prima facie case serves to
eliminate the most common nondiscriminatory reasons for the plaintiff's
rejection.  See Teamsters v. United States, 431 U.S. 324, 358, and n. 44, 97
S.Ct. 843, 846, 52 Ld.Ed.2d 396 (1977).

     13.  Considering the evidence in the light most favorable to Petitioner
discloses that Petitioner applied for a permanent position initially for a
waitress job for which Respondent does not hire.  She later amended her
application orally to include the field of merchandising.  When told that Busch
Gardens would soon be hiring several employees for the winter season, Petitioner
indicated she was interested only if she was guaranteed employment at the end of
the winter season.

     14.  Further, during the primary times in which Petitioner contends she was
discriminated against because of her age, Respondent hired only two permanent
employees and for neither of these positions was Petitioner remotely qualified.
Accordingly, Petitioner has failed to establish a prima facie case.  The "facts"
(relied upon by Petitioner to establish her prima facie case) is that Respondent
employs mostly women in their late teens and early twenties.  Respondent
articulated a clear reason for such hiring practices by presenting evidence that
the great majority of these employees are seasonal employees, are hired during
the period students are out of school, and the temporary nature of the
employment is more suited to students' schedules than that of any other group.
Furthermore, Respondent never seriously solicited seasonal employment with
Respondent and Respondent hired no permanent employees in a position for which
Petitioner was qualified.

     From the foregoing it is concluded that Petitioner failed to prove, by a
preponderance of the evidence, a prima facie case that she was discriminated
against by Respondent because she was over 40 years old.  It is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered dismissing the complaint of Eva
Maria Cabana against Busch Entertainment Corporation alleging unlawful
discrimination by reason of age.

     ENTERED this 28th day of August, 1984, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        K. N. AYERS, Hearing Officer
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        The Oakland Building
                        2009 Apalachee Parkway
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675



                        Filed with the Clerk of the
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        this 28th day of August, 1984.
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